
 

To access the Meeting via Facebook, please click the blue Facebook icon at the top of any page on www.berlinmd.gov, or type 
@townofberlinmd in the Facebook search bar. QR code links to online packet and Strategic Plan. Anyone having questions 

about the meetings mentioned above or needing special accommodations should contact Town Administrator Mary Bohlen at 
(410) 641-2770. Written materials in alternate formats for persons with disabilities are made available upon request.  TTY 

users dial 7-1-1 in the State of Maryland/outside Maryland dial 1-800-735-2258. 

 BERLIN MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
Meeting Agenda 

  
Berlin Town Hall 
10 William Street 

  Monday, August 11, 2025 
 

6:00 PM  CALL TO ORDER, REGULAR SESSION – Council Chambers 

1.   6:05 PM  APPROVAL OF MINUTES: (Strategic Plan: DS1) 
a)        Regular Session Minutes of 07.28.25 

2.     6:10 PM PRESENTATION: Haley Architecture Community Center Feasibility Study – Haley Architecture  
                                    Daniele Haley & Mayor’s Executive Assistant Sara Gorfinkel (Strategic Plan: DS1 – DS6) 

       3.     6:20 PM             PUBLIC HEARING(S): Town Attorney David Gaskill 
a)        Ordinance 2025-03 Amending Ch. 8 Business Licenses Article II Licenses  

       (First Reading Held 07/28/25) (Strategic Plan: DS4) 
b)        Ordinance 2025-04: Amending Ch. 8 Business Licenses Article III Peddling & Soliciting  

       (First Reading Held 07/28/25) (Strategic Plan: DS2, DS4) 

       4.     6:40 PM            DISCUSSION: ParkMobile Comprehensive Paid Parking Strategy – Mayor Zack Tyndall  
                                           (Strategic Plan: DS5, AS1) 

5.   6:50 PM            ITEM(S) FOR APPROVAL:  
A public comment period will now be offered after discussion by the Mayor and Council for each Item For Approval. Any person 
who may wish to speak will be given two (2) minutes or such time as may be deemed appropriate by the Mayor. 

a)       Motion 2025-46: Approve Franklin Ave Water Well & Water Tower Emergency Repairs –  
      Mayor Zack Tyndall (Strategic Plan: DS3, AS2)  

b)       Motion 2025-47: Approve Worcester County Reinvestment and Repair Grant Program (CRRF)   
      Application for the Community Center – Mayor’s Executive Assistant Sara Gorfinkel  
      (Strategic Plan: DS3, AS2)         

c)       Motion 2025-48 Approve Purchase of Kubota Configurator – Director of Public Works Jimmy Charles  
      (Strategic Plan: DS4, AS5)         

d)       Resolution 2025-06: Fee Revision – Peddling and Soliciting – Mayor Zack Tyndall  
      (Strategic Plan: DS2, DS4) 

       6.   7:20 PM            ANNOUNCEMENT: Planning Department Vehicle Purchase Order Poll Vote –  
                                           Mayor Zack Tyndall (Strategic Plan: DS3) 

7.   7:30 PM            REPORTS: Town Administrator’s Report, Departmental Reports (Strategic Plan: DS3; DS4) 

8.   7:35 PM            COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC (Strategic Plan: DS4; DS5) 
Anyone wishing to speak during COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC at the Regular Session may do so for up to five (5) minutes, or 
as determined by the Mayor. Please state your name, street, and the subject you wish to address. 

       9.   7:40 PM COMMENTS FROM THE COUNCIL 

10.   7:50 PM COMMENTS FROM THE MAYOR 
a)        Comments from the Mayor’s Executive Assistant – Executive Assistant Sara Gorfinkel  
b)        Comments from the Mayor – Mayor Zack Tyndall 

11.   7:55 PM  COMMENTS FROM THE PRESS 

12.   8:00 PM ADJOURNMENT 
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BERLIN MAYOR AND COUNCIL 

Meeting Minutes 
Monday, July 28, 2025 

    
 
 
6:00 PM  REGULAR SESSION – Berlin Town Hall Council Chambers 

Present: Mayor Zackery Tyndall, Vice President Dean Burrell, Councilmembers Steve Green, Jay Knerr, 
Shaneka Nichols, and Jack Orris. 

Staff Present: Town Administrator Mary Bohlen, Town Attorney David Gaskill, Chief of Police Arnold 
Downing, Finance Director Natalie Saleh, Water Resources Director Jamey Latchum, Mayor's Executive 
Administrative Assistant Sara Gorfinkel, Special Projects Administrator Kate Daub, and Administrative 
Assistant Laura Brown. 

This meeting was also broadcast live via Facebook. Following a moment of silence and the Pledge of 
Allegiance, Mayor Zackery Tyndall called the meeting to order at approximately 6:01 PM.  

1. Approval of Minutes (Strategic Plan: DS1): 

a. Closed Session of 07.14.25 
b. Regular Session of 07.14.25 

On the motion of Councilmember Orris, second by Councilmember Nichols, the Closed Session 
Minutes of 07.14.25 and Regular Session Minutes of 07.14.25 were approved by the following vote: 

 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 

2. Swear In: Board, Commission, & Committee Members – Mayor Zack Tyndall (Strategic Plan: DS1; DS4) 

Mayor Tyndall led the following in their swearing-in ceremony: Brittany Lindsey, Ethics Commission; 
Benjamin Allen, Ethics Commission; and Lisa Doyle, Historic District Commission. They swore and 
affirmed that they would support the Constitution of the United States, and that they would be 
faithful and bear true allegiance to the State of Maryland and support the Constitution and Laws 
thereof while they served the Boards, Commissions, and Committees of the Town of Berlin. They 
were all thanked for their time and effort. 

 

Agenda Item 1 a
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3. First Readings: Town Attorney David Gaskill 
a. Ordinance 2025-03 Amending Ch. 8 Business Licenses Article II Licenses (Strategic Plan: DS4) 

Mr. Gaskill stated this was the first reading, and the public hearing would be held at the next 
meeting on Monday, August 11th. Ordinance 2025-03 allowed the Mayor and Council to 
have the ability to sanction business owners if issues arose. Mr. Gaskill found this newly 
proposed Ordinance to be sufficient. Vice President Burrell asked for Section C5 to be 
amended to state, “Fighting and/or disorderly conduct on the premises or emanating from 
the premises.” As he believed, it clarified that responsibility fell upon the place where the 
issue first occurred. The Mayor and Council agreed. 

On the motion of Vice President Burrell, second by Councilmember Nichols, the decision to 
update the language found under 5C was adopted by the following vote and would be 
incorporated into the Ordinance for the Public Hearing scheduled for August 11, 2025: 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 

b. Ordinance 2025-04: Amending Ch. 8 Business Licenses Article III Peddling & Soliciting 
(Strategic Plan: DS2, DS4) 

Mr. Gaskill reminded the public that the public hearing would be held at the next meeting on 
Monday, August 11th. He felt as though the Mayor and Council were happy with the 
proposed changes for the Peddling & Soliciting licenses, per the discussion held by the 
Mayor and Council last meeting. Councilmember Orris expressed concern regarding 
confusion around some of the explanations and definitions within the proposed Ordinance. 
He inquired about the protocol for “No Trespassing / Soliciting” signs and discussed his 
research on outlawing soliciting being unconstitutional.  

Ms. Bohlen reminded him that prohibiting solicitation would not stop solicitors from 
approaching homes, just as speed limit signs would not stop everyone from speeding. Mr. 
Gaskill and Chief Downing both advised to clearly post “No Soliciting” signs on and around 
the property to make sure solicitors were aware of said signs. If solicitors refused to leave 
the property, they could be charged for trespassing. Chief Downing also informed 
Councilmember Orris that the rules were explained and given to solicitors at the time of 
obtaining the license.  
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4. Public Hearing: FY25 Maryland Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) – Mayor’s 
Executive Assistant Sara Gorfinkel (Strategic Plan: DS1 - DS6) 

Mayor Tyndall opened the Public Hearing at 6:19 PM. Ms. Gorfinkel provided the public with an 
update and overview of where the Town stood with the Maryland Community Development Block 
Grant Program. She explained the Town had spent $100,000 of CDBG funding that had been 
awarded to Berlin in July 2024. This allowed the Town to move forward with architecture and 
engineering for the site of the future Community Center. This included conducting a community 
survey, collecting data for a feasibility study, providing comprehensive architectural and engineering 
services, and hosting in-person focus groups. Ms. Gorfinkel informed the public that Haley 
Architecture would be presenting the Comprehensive Feasibility Study to the Mayor and Council at 
the meeting on Monday, August 11th.  

Ms. Gorfinkel noted the Town had until July 2026 to spend the funds, but believed the sooner the 
Town spent the funds, the faster the Town would be able to reapply for a third and final time for 
future funding. In addition to the CDBG funding, the Town also received a special grant regarding the 
demolition of the Multipurpose Building. 

As there were no questions or comments from the public, Mayor Tyndall closed the Public Hearing at 
6:22 PM. 

5. Comments from the Public (Strategic Plan: DS4; DS5)  

Approximately 47 Town of Berlin residents were in attendance to discuss the concern of public 
safety and the need for sidewalks on Old Ocean City Boulevard. Mr. Dirk Widdowson and Ms. Gale 
Widdowson, Purnell Circle, shared statistics regarding the importance of sidewalks in both safety and 
fostering community connection. They noted people were afraid to walk or ride bikes due to 
distracted drivers and speeding.  

Mr. Austin Purnell, Prospect Drive, said he had witnessed multiple near-death experiences between 
drivers and walkers on Old Ocean City Boulevard. He stated there was money in the Impact Fund and 
inquired why the Town wasn’t using it as this was something the money was there for. Mr. Purnell 
agreed with everything Mr. Widdowson said.  

Mr. Matt Stoehr, Purnell Circle, discussed the large number of distracted drivers on Old Ocean City 
Boulevard as well as liquor bottles scattered along the side of the road. He emphasized the 
community had changed, and there were now so many kids that the Town needed to consider. Mr. 
Stoehr stated the Town needed to be proactive instead of reactive when it came to the safety of 
residents and avoiding future accidents. He noted the Town had been waiting 5-6 years for state 
funding, so he asked how the Town of Berlin could provide funding and help the 60+ townhouses in 
that area. 

Ms. Vanessa Stein, Sunlight Lane, and her two young children discussed the risk of getting hit by a 
car when they want to get ice cream or walk into town due to the lack of sidewalks. They want to be 
safe and feel safe. Ms. Stein also agreed with the comments regarding the number of distracted 
drivers. 
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Ms. Ellie Marks, West View, advocated for her new neighborhood and seconded what everyone else 
previously stated. She expressed the importance of advocating for children, families, and four-legged 
friends. 

Mr. Troy Purnell stated the Town needed to spend the money as the Town had the money needed 
for the project in the bank. He stated it should not be too expensive, to which Councilmember Knerr 
asked if he had a sense of cost.  

Mayor Tyndall reminded those in attendance that Old Ocean City Boulevard was a Maryland State 
Highway and that that entity was primarily responsible. He also explained that the initial challenge 
was determining if easements existed or needed to be put in place. They would need to be secured 
prior to the sidewalks being implemented. The easements were also not contiguous.  

Mr. Widdowson exclaimed that a “wait and see” method with the state was not the correct move. If 
the state wouldn’t complete the project, the Town needed to move forward with the project. 

Ms. Melissa Esham, Sunlight Lane, discussed the overall safety of the area due to speed and 
distracted drivers and asked the Town to look at the area as a whole. 

Councilmember Green discussed the study the Town completed in 2011 and suggested the Town 
pursue a new engineering route. This would allow for the Town to gather further information instead 
of waiting and seeing. Mayor Tyndall believed moving forward with engineering services would get 
the ball rolling with the Maryland Department of Transportation (MDOT), as the Town was in good 
standing with them. Councilmember Nichols stated this reminded her of Flower Street’s sidewalk 
initiative, and it took 10 to 15 years for that initiative to come to fruition. She suggested the Town 
review the process from Flower Street. 

Councilmember Knerr agreed with Councilmember Green’s assessment. He exclaimed that public 
safety was the number one priority of the Town and was in support of utilizing Impact Fees to make 
this project happen. Vice President Burrell circled back to the easements being the number one 
issue, so the Town needed the help of the residents. He asked the residents to do what needed to be 
done in order to facilitate this project.  

Councilmember Orris asked Ms. Saleh what the current amount was in the Impact Fee fund. Ms. 
Saleh stated it was a little over $1 million, but would email him the exact amount during the next 
business day. Councilmember Orris was interested to know why or how the sidewalks weren’t 
implemented to begin with. Ms. Bohlen noted that the areas along Old Ocean City Blvd. that were 
newly developed were made to install sidewalks; the remainder of developed properties were pre-
existing development and sidewalks were not required at that time. He agreed with Councilmember 
Green and supported him in making a motion.  

Mayor Tyndall inquired if the first step should be to send letters to the property owners, and Ms. 
Bohlen informed him that the Town needed to figure out what information had previously been 
obtained. Mr. Latchum recommended the survey be sent out first because the engineering services 
could prove to be useless if the survey results were not in favor. He suggested letting DBF provide 
the Town with a quote for the survey cost. Mayor Tyndall stated that if the quote was under 
$10,000, then Ms. Bohlen could action the payment, and the Council was in support of this. Ms. 
Bohlen reminded the Mayor and Council, as well as the public, that Old Ocean City Boulevard was a 
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state highway, therefore the Town will need to work with them regardless of who provided the 
funding. 

6. Items for Approval: 
a. Motion 2025-42: Approval to Purchase Smith & Loveless Everlast Series 3000 Pumping 

Station for West Street Pump Station– Water Resources Director Jamey Latchum & Davis, 
Bowen, & Friedel Inc. Nicholas Bradley (Strategic Plan: DS3, AS2) 

Mr. Latchum explained to the Mayor and Council that he was seeking approval for the new 
lift station as it was budgeted for in the FY26 budget. He planned to sign a letter of intent to 
avoid a 15-25% tariff increase, as the increase would make the lift station out of budget. 
Mayor Tyndall thanked Buckingham Elementary’s Superintendent for approving to move the 
lift station from the street onto land owned by the school district. Mr. Latchum expressed 
that this would protect the safety of the Town’s employees as they would no longer need to 
lie in the street. Councilmember Orris inquired if this was the total cost and Mr. Latchum said 
the quote covered the cost of all equipment and parts needed, but not labor. 
Councilmember Knerr asked how much time the Water Resources Department currently 
spent maintaining that lift station, and Mr. Latchum expressed a lot of time was put into 
sustaining that lift station as they were performing repairs or maintenance approximately 
every two weeks. 

On the motion of Councilmember Orris, second by Vice President Burrell, Motion 2025-42: 
Approval to Purchase Smith & Loveless Everlast Series 3000 Pumping Station for West Street 
Pump Station was adopted by the following vote: 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 

b. Motion 2025-43: RFP 2025-05 SDP Comfort Station Bid Award Recommendation –  
Public Works Director Jimmy Charles & Davis, Bowen, & Friedel Inc. Nicholas Bradley 
(Strategic Plan: DS3; DS6))   

Mayor Tyndall explained the Town received grant funding for this project. However, the 
funding was not received until a year after the quote had been provided. Therefore, the 
grant no longer covered the expense of the project. The Town applied for another grant to 
bridge the gap, which the Town had been awarded and received. However, it still did not 
bridge the gap so three funding avenue recommendations were provided to the Mayor and 
Council for review and approval. The first option was to utilize two months of slots revenue, 
which would be consistent with what the County would like to see the funds used for. The 
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second option was to postpone the fence replacement at Henry Park, and the third option 
was to allocate the $59,000 from the Contingency Fund.  

Mayor Tyndall stated he was in favor of Option One as he believed the fence replacement 
was necessary and recommended the Contingency Fund be saved for the Comprehensive 
Plan, if needed. Councilmember Orris asked Ms. Saleh to confirm that utilizing the slot 
machine funds was not cutting into other planned expenditures. Ms. Saleh confirmed she 
would make sure the usage of the funds would not have impact on other projects. 
Councilmember Green asked if the Stephen Decatur Park bathrooms would be the same size 
as the Henry Park bathrooms and Mr. Latchum stated the new bathrooms would be similar. 
Mr. Bradley stated the facility would have two restrooms and would roughly be 225 square 
feet.   

On the motion of Councilmember Knerr, second by Vice President Burrell, Motion 2025-43: 
RFP 2025-05 SDP Comfort Station Bid Award Recommendation was adopted by the following 
vote: 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 

c. Motion 2025-44: Approve Funding for Improvements to West/Washington Parking Lot from 
the Impact Fees – Town Administrator Mary Bohlen (Strategic Plan: DS5, AS1) 

Ms. Bohlen stated she was seeking approval to assign funds in the amount of $75,000 from 
Impact Fees to the General Fund so improvements could be made to the West and 
Washington Street Parking Lot. She noted this project was allocated in the FY26 budget. 

On the motion of Councilmember Green, second by Councilmember Nichols, Motion 2025-
44: Approve Funding for Improvements to West/Washington Parking Lot from the Impact 
Fees was adopted by the following vote: 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     
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Voting Tally 5     

 

d. Motion 2025-45: To Designate No Parking areas on West and Washington Streets –  
Town Administrator Mary Bohlen (Strategic Plan: DS2, AS1; DS3, AS5) 

Ms. Bohlen discussed the motion to establish a No Parking Zone on West and Washington 
Streets. The map displayed on the screen showed the existing No Parking Zones in yellow 
and the proposed No Parking Zone in red. No parking would be allowed on West Street from 
Main Street through Buckingham Lane. Councilmember Orris informed the Mayor and 
Council of a conversation he had with a resident, and this resident didn’t think it was 
necessary to extend the No Parking Zone through Buckingham Lane, as it was not as 
congested in that area. However, Chief Downing stated that sidewalks would be coming in 
that area, and the Town needed to maintain consistency.  

Councilmember Green stated the committee expected cars to park on West Street as 
opposed to in the lot, and the activity over the last month has proved this to be true so the 
No Parking Zone was needed. He has been happy with the number of cars that have parked 
in the lot so far, and keeping the street clear would only improve utilization and accessibility. 
Councilmember Orris inquired if there would be a standard 10- or 20-day leeway time 
before the changes were implemented. Ms. Bohlen informed him that the changes would 
not go into effect until the signage was up, which would take some time due to the 
turnaround time for signage.  

On the motion of Councilmember Knerr, second by Councilmember Green, Motion 2025-45: 
To Designate No Parking areas on West and Washington Streets was adopted by the 
following vote: 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 

7. BFC & BFCEMS Bi-Annual Presentation – President David Fitzgerald (Strategic Plan: DS2, AS2) 

Berlin Fire Company (BFC) President David Fitzgerald presented the Semi-Annual Update to the 
Mayor and Council. Mr. Fitzgerald discussed the fire-rescue data and findings that ranged from 
January 1, 2025, to June 30, 2025. The report covered such information as the number of in-town 
and out-of-town calls, busiest days and times of day, response times, and overall response hours. 
Discussion regarding call-volume impact and volunteer turnout was included.  
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Councilmember Knerr asked Mr. Fitzgerald how many people volunteer and are physically at the 
firehouse on any given day. Mr. Fitzgerald informed him 6 or 7 but a total of 55 volunteers receive a 
page when a call comes through. Councilmember Orris was curious how many of the 55 live within 
town limits, and Mr. Fitzgerald was unsure. Vice President Burrell asked how many out of the 55 
answered the call, and Mr. Fitzgerald stated it depended on the type of call, distance, and personal 
obligations.  

Mayor Tyndall questioned if career firefighters were taking lower-level calls, and Mr. Fitzgerald 
explained career staff were pulled if BFC needed more firefighters to go out on the call and if BFC 
was getting close to the six-minute limit. He noted that if the call was nothing substantial, the career 
folks and EMS would return to the firehouse. Mr. Fitzgerald discussed how other municipalities 
provide a credit to or waive property taxes to firefighters who live or move into town limits. 
Councilmember Orris asked Mr. Fitzgerald to share that information and those numbers with him.  

Mr. Fitzgerald presented the administrative and financial report that ranged from January 1, 2025, to 
June 30, 2025, noting the total volunteer hours and the division of those hours between emergency 
and non-emergency calls.  

He also reviewed the revenue reports and ongoing expenses, including equipment replacement. Mr. 
Fitzgerald discussed the new engine that would arrive in August and the rescue replacement truck 
that would arrive in December. BFC would be working with a broker to advertise the sales of the 
1988 engine and the 1999 rescue truck. The self-contained breathing apparatus, purchased with a 
FEMA grant and BFC funds, was projected to be delivered in September. BFC’s updated capital 
expense summary was provided to the Town in December 2024.  

Next, Mr. Fitzgerald presented the Berlin Fire Department Emergency Medical Services Semi-Annual 
Update. He discussed the emergency medical services data and findings that ranged from January 1, 
2025, to June 30, 2025. As with the Fire report, the EMS report covered such information as the 
number of in-town and out-of-town calls, busiest days and times of day, response times, and overall 
response hours.  

Mr. Fitzgerald discussed BFCEMS’s revenue and expense budget highlights. Revenue highlights 
included EMS Invoicing Revenue and a donor-funded remodel of the bathroom area used primarily 
by career EMS staff. The expense budget highlighted office and computer expenses were over by 
$4,000 due to aged copy repairs and replacement and vehicle maintenance was over by $12.500. 
Insurance premiums were $1,500 over budget. Salary expense due to vacancies as overtime 
increased but the cost was offset by reduced benefit expenses. BFCEMS’s updated capital expense 
summary was provided to the Town in December 2024. 

8. Reports: Town Administrator’s Report, Departmental Reports (Strategic Plan: DS3; DS4) 

Ms. Bohlen noted the flagpole dedication on Monday, August 11th at 5 pm in Stephen Decatur Park. 
She also discussed the multiple RFPs that are in the works. Councilmember Knerr told her a job well 
done on the Development Impact & General Fees RFP.  

Councilmember Green asked how things were going between the community and code enforcement 
and if Town Hall had been receiving any calls from upset residents. Ms. Bohlen stated she had not 
received any calls. So, she believed people either understood the communications they were 
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receiving or, once they had connected with code enforcement, they had a better understanding. 
Mayor Tyndall stated he had been hearing good things about Ms. Lewis-Watson, and the messages 
were being well delivered. Councilmember Green was pleased to hear that grace was being given.  

Vice President Burrell inquired what the process was for citations regarding untagged vehicles 
parked on front yards, and Mayor Tyndall noted the Town Code allowed for citations to be 
continuously given for infractions. Ms. Bohlen added that Ms. Lewis-Watson typically reached out in 
person first, and if unsuccessful in making contact, she would mail a letter. If no changes were made, 
another letter would be mailed explaining the next steps and what action would be taken by the 
Town. Councilmember Nichols stated she thought Ms. Lewis-Watson was phenomenal, as she was 
nice and educated the public on timeframes and guidelines. 

9. Comments from the Public Continued (Strategic Plan: DS4; DS5) – None. 

10. Comments from the Council 

Councilmember Orris congratulated Berlin on the great turnout for the Runaway Bride movie on the 
lawn. He reminded everyone of the Peach Festival on Saturday, August 2nd and noted the Taylor 
House Museum would be doing a ribbon cutting. Councilmember Green thanked the folks who came 
out to tonight’s meeting to discuss the sidewalks. He also appreciated how it was received by the 
Mayor and Council.  

Councilmember Knerr congratulated Ms. Daub on the scholarship she received for the University of 
Baltimore School of Public Policy Certified Public Managers program and asked her to tell them a 
little bit about it. Ms. Daub informed the Mayor and Council that she was the third Town staff 
member to enroll in the program on scholarship, as both Ms. Saleh and Ms. Jensen had completed 
the program. She explained it was a six-month program that was virtual with some in-person 
sessions that delved into leadership, strategic management, managing public resources, and more. 
Ms. Saleh added the benefit of it connecting Town staff to such a large network. Ms. Daub discussed 
the ability to work with a mentor and complete a thesis-like project that the Town would be able to 
implement. 

Councilmember Nichols said she would be at the Cake Walk portion of the Peach Festival. She noted 
she enjoyed the Christmas in July and Santa experience. She also loved seeing Buckingham 
Elementary’s new administration team out at the Farmers Market a few weeks ago. She reiterated 
the importance of figuring out the lighting for the West Street Parking Lot before the seasons 
changed, as it would be time for the Christmas Parade before the Town knew it. 

Councilmember Orris asked the public to please try their best to keep grass clippings out of the 
street and gutters, as it was both a safety and infrastructure issue.  

11. Comments from the Mayor’s Office  

Mayor Tyndall gave kudos to Ms. Gorfinkel for such a successful Street Sign Auction. Ms. Gorfinkel 
added the signed that needed to be shipped have been mailed and the majority of the signs at Town 
Hall had been picked up. She was thrilled the Town was able to raise over $10,000 for the 
Community Center. 

Mayor Tyndall announced “A Miracle on Main Street: A Celebration of the Holidays Favorite Songs 
and Movies” as this year’s Christmas parade theme. He mentioned the Town was already in the 
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process of planning a special theme for next year’s Christmas parade as it will be the 55th anniversary 
of the Christmas parade and the 250th anniversary of the United States of America.   

Mayor Tyndall also thanked Ms. Jensen for organizing the Town staff Shorebirds game, as the Mayor 
and Council had a fun time with everyone who attended. 

Ms. Saleh thanked the Mayor and Council for the approval of a second accountant for the Finance 
Department, as Ms. Linda Johnston had her first day today. She was also excited for the new 
Customer Service Representative who had been hired and who would be starting with the Town on 
Monday, August 11th.  

Ms. Gorfinkel discussed potential future auction ideas, such as auctioning off a premier parking spot 
for the Christmas parade. 

12. Comments from the Press 

Giovanni Guido announced he would be leaving his role with ROC Edition to enroll in college. He 
would be starting at Delaware Technical Community College, then transferring to Salisbury 
University. He was excited to determine what he’s interested in and will be taking a broad range of 
classes to do so. The Mayor and Council congratulated him and wished him good luck in his future 
endeavors.  

13. Adjournment: 

On the motion of Vice President Burrell, second by Councilmember Nichols, the Mayor and Council 
meeting was adjourned at approximately 8:11 PM. 

Name Counted toward 
Quorum 

 

 Aye No Abstain Recused Absent 

Dean Burrell, VP X     

Steve Green X     

Jay Knerr X     

Shaneka Nichols X     

Jack Orris X     

Voting Tally 5     

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Laura Brown 
Administrative Assistant 
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1 TOWN OF BERLIN COMMUNITY CENTER: FEASIBILITY STUDY 

 

 

HISTORIC SIGNIFICANCE 
 

This community center is a deferred dream and soon to be realized for many members of the 
Town of Berlin. "Bringing this project to life has been an inspirational dream for our community—one 
that was long overdue. Though past challenges delayed its progress, the new center will restore a lost 
asset and become a tremendous resource for future generations. From children to senior citizens, it 
will serve as a place of enjoyment, education, and enlightenment. With the dedication of key 
contributors such as Dale Smack, Sr., Patrick Henry, Gabe Purnell, and Diana Purnell, and countless 
others, we look forward to moving this vision forward and creating an engaging, welcoming space for 
all." – The Honorable James N. Mathias Jr. 

Located on the site of the historic Flower Street School, the proposed location of the 
Community Center has important historical significance.   Flower Street School dates back to 1869 
and was one of the first five African American schools in Worcester County.  In the late 1920s, the 
original schoolhouse was replaced by a state-of-the-art building, one that served African American 
Students in the north part of the County �X�Q�W�L�O���G�H�V�H�J�U�H�J�D�W�L�R�Q���L�Q���W�K�H���O�D�W�H�����������V�����×�:�R�U�F�H�V�W�H�U���&�R�X�Q�W�\��
holds the infamous designation as the last County in Maryland, and among the last 25 counties in the 
nation, to finally desegregate in 1970. The history and meaning of The Flower Street School will be 
inexorably tied up in the space and function of the new Berlin Community Center, as it seeks to serve 
many of the descendants of the same community in the historic Town of Berlin. The memory of the 
school and the education it provided is fresh in the minds of many of our local citizens and the plan to 
include this rich history as part of the Community Center’s design is vital to preserving our shared 
Worcester County heritage.    

 

 
Figure 1: The original Flower Street School 
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PURPOSE OF THIS STUDY 
 

There are many considerations to be made in the development and activation of a community 
center. As a planning document, a Feasibility Study does not have design absolutes. The actual 
designs and specific amenities and their sizes come later in the process as the project moves to the 
actual design phase. This study looked at the appropriate mix of programs and amenities for a new 
proposed community center, determined a projected range of construction costs associated with 
building the center, determined the potential cost recovery, and summarized the costs of operating the 
center. It also explores potential phasing options for the project. The study will assist the Town of 
Berlin in determining the necessary building elements to meet the expectations of the community and 
support current and growth-related program needs identified in the 2024 BEACON Survey.   

The Study was based upon community demographic information, existing building and site 
conditions, interviews with key personnel and community stakeholders, and a community-wide survey. 
The intent is for the report to serve as a road map for the Town of Berlin to formulate future decisions 
related to constructing and operating a Community Center to serve its residents. 

 

 

Figure 2: An early concept sketch of what a Community Center could look like is pictured.  

Photo courtesy of Patrick Henry. 
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I. COMMUNITY CENTER VISION 
 

A. STEPS TAKEN TO GET TO FEASIBILITY 

The Town of Berlin has worked over the past few years to combine four adjacent parcels 
of property on Flower Street (130 Flower Street, Berlin, MD 21811) owned by the Berlin 
Community Improvement Association, the Town of Berlin and Worcester County, to create a 6.5+ 
acre parcel that will house the future Berlin Community Center. The Community Center will 
continue to support the current tenant, SHORE UP!, which runs Head Start early-childhood 
education. The Community Center will incorporate after-school and summer programs run by 
Worcester Youth and Family Counseling Services, a non-profit currently serving the low- and 
moderate-income population with free summer camp, funded annually by the Town of Berlin, and 
will have various meeting rooms and community spaces, a computer lab, a playground and open 
spaces for families, sports courts, and active recreational use.   

The functions and facilities designed for the Community Center reflect the needs and 
lifestyle of this rural and actively growing community. Primarily, the area will serve as a specialty 
facility or amenity for SHOREUP! Inc. classrooms with a focus on health and wellness and a 
versatile multi-sport indoor recreation space.   

The Town has allocated almost $400,000 in its own budget to begin this process and will 
be kicking off a multi-million-dollar fundraising effort for the construction of the future Center in 
conjunction with the nonprofit Berlin Community Improvement Association. The Town has an 
outstanding $1.4 Million Dollar request for Congressionally Directed Spending in FY26, 
specifically to begin the process of building the Head Start classrooms. An additional request to 
Worcester County's Reinvestment and Repair Grant for $250,000 will be reviewed in the Fall of 
2025. A DHCD Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) in FY25 of $100,000 has 
supported our initial efforts to engage in this study, and the Town was recently awarded a CDBG 
Special Project grant of nearly $300,000 to demolish the dilapidated multi-purpose building on the 
former Flower Street School site.  

This Center will create a safe space for new interactions across the lines that divide 
“America’s Coolest Small Town.” The new Center will provide opportunities for a broad range of 
social, cultural, recreational, and multigenerational interactions. The Community Center will help 
Berlin’s residents access wellness programs for both youths and seniors which complement other 
Town objectives, goals, and partnerships, as outlined most recently in our Town’s adopted 2024-
2028 Strategic Plan. The new components of the Center complement existing social and 
recreational facilities in other parts of Worcester County, which are not easily accessible to the 
rural, economically disadvantaged community in Berlin.  

A feasibility study--which will surely highlight the location's fantastic walkability--included 
in this phase of the project, will help determine how the growing population in and around Berlin, 
throughout North Worcester County, will benefit from this community center. With census data 
showing over 9% of the population in 21811 living in poverty, the need to provide a free, easily 
accessible center at which the community can congregate is growing rapidly; additional census 
data shows that almost 30% of the population is under the age of 18, so making a space 
accessibly to children for health, wellness, activity, and education is of primary importance.  
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Other elements of the facility might include locker rooms, administrative offices, a 
concession stand (a potential revenue source), outdoor shaded space and an outdoor classroom. 
The Berlin Community Center would also be able to serve as an emergency shelter and potential 
warming location during cold weather, or cooling center during extreme heat. Through 
emergency planning meetings with some of the Town’s local schools, officials have identified a 
gap in a potential safe space to evacuate students to during an emergency incident. This site 
would assist with accommodating unforeseen situations in the event they occur, there would be 
�D�P�S�O�H���S�D�U�N�L�Q�J���D�Q�G���H�D�V�\���D�F�F�H�V�V���I�R�U���7�R�Z�Q���U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�V�����× Below is a timeline of the steps taken to get 
to the start of this study. 

 
TIMELINE OF STEPS TAKEN 

 

Figure 3: Graphic timeline of steps taken to get to this Study 

 

B. NEXT STEPS 

Following completion of this Feasibility Study, the design team will be equipped with the 
information needed to proceed with the design and eventual construction of the new Community 
Center.    

The first step in the design process is called Schematic Design.  In the Schematic Design 
phase, the design team will start to develop plans and elevations of the future building.  The 
Mechanical, Electrical, and Plumbing (MEP) engineering team will present a range of potential 
solutions for energy efficiency and ideas to meet operational needs.  The Civil engineering team 
will examine the site for traffic patterns both vehicular and pedestrian.  The Landscape 
Architecture team will identify opportunities for outdoor spaces such as gardens, playgrounds,  
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and walking trails.  Once accepted, the schematic design will lead to the Design Development 
phase for the building and grounds.  

During the Design Development phase, the Architectural team will coordinate with the Civil, 
Structural, and MEP Engineering teams to further develop the schematic design and prepare 
Design Development level documents. Design Development documents will consist of general 
plans, sections, elevations, typical construction details, and diagrammatic layouts of building 
systems to fix and describe the size, function, and character of the project. The Architectural 
team will also coordinate with the Civil Engineering team and Dry Utility designer to finalize utility 
plans. Interior Design staff will coordinate with the Town staff to select interior finishes, furniture, 
fixtures, and equipment (FF&E) based on the project budget.  Following acceptance of the 
Design Development documents, the project can proceed into the Construction Documents 
phase.   

In the Construction Document phase, the Design Development drawings will advance to 
detailed documents to be issued to the Authorities having jurisdiction (AHJ) for permit review and 
distributed for bidding and ultimately construction. Complete Construction Specifications, 
essential to solicit bids and outline the final construction materials, will be developed by all teams 
in the various scopes of work. The design team will assist the Town in the development of 
advertisements for bids, attend pre-bid meetings to answer questions and issue any necessary 
addenda to the project documents, assist in guided pre-bid site visits with potential contractors 
and ultimately collect, review, and advise the Town in the selection of a contractor or contractors.  

Following Contractor selection and award of the contract, the project can proceed to 
construction.  This scale of project is anticipated to take approximately fourteen to eighteen 
months from groundbreaking to occupancy.  

 

NEXT STEPS 

 
Figure 4: Graphic timeline of next steps 
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II. PLANNING PROCESS 
 

A comprehensive process was conducted in conjunction with the Town of Berlin Mayor and 
Council, Executive staff, BCIA, Shore Up!, and the design team: Haley Architecture, SR/A Interior 
Design, IMEG Engineering to develop the vision and potential program for a new Community 
Center.  The BEACON survey served to collect data from Town and County residents which was 
used to prioritize current and future needs of the community.   

After reviewing the applicable data, the project team: 

- Created a draft summary of spaces with square footage for review by committee 
members 

- Created a preliminary site analysis of the existing land 
- Developed a block diagram of the future building on the site for review 
- The team engaged an independent general contractor to provide an in-depth construction 

cost analysis for budgeting purposes. 
- Conducted a series of community outreach workshops to confirm the program, activity 

and service needs, along with desired facility elements and concept design.  
- The Town staff, with help from consultants, identified potential avenues for revenue 

generation as well as ongoing operations costs and staffing needs. 

The Architectural team’s approach to this stage of the project is to collect all existing data 
leading up to the engagement of the design team and translate it into what will eventually 
become a construction project.  Additionally, the Architectural team serves as the design team 
lead in coordinating the various disciplines (Interiors, Landscape Architects, Civil, Structural, MEP 
Engineers, etc.).  Upon initial recommendations of spatial sizing and arrangements, the 
Architectural team will start to study the physical elements of the building and work with the civil 
engineering team to situate it generally on the site.  The color block diagrams become a template 
to begin conceptual design of the ultimate facility and all the supporting pieces of the same.  
Some of those supporting pieces may include parking lots, playgrounds, future expansion, 
connection to the Town, etc.  During this phase of project development, the Architectural team 
works closely with the Interior Designers, Landscape Architects, and Civil Engineering teams.   

At SR/A Interior Design, the approach to the feasibility study emphasizes creating a space 
that fosters community connection and inclusivity. By offering a program summary, concept 
development, site plan color block diagram, and sample images of spaces, the team will ensure 
that the design aligns with the community's needs and the surrounding context. This guarantees 
that the new Community Center meets the diverse needs and expectations of the community. 
While the design approach is guided by the resident’s survey results, it is also important to 
recognize the value of ongoing community input. As the design progresses, the team will 
integrate findings from Community Meeting Feedback to ensure it continues to reflect the 
community’s evolving needs. In collaboration with all project stakeholders, the design team aims 
to create a space that meets the needs of its users and the wider community.  Ultimately, this 
feasibility study will provide a clear foundation for making informed decisions about moving 
forward with design and implementation. 

To begin the site analysis of the subject site, IMEG Engineering established a base map 
utilizing information available from state GIS digital mapping data. This map is the basis for 
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analyzing the physical nature of the existing site and the location of existing elements like 
buildings, pavement, topography, water courses and existing vegetation. There is a margin of 
error in publicly available GIS data that is acceptable at this stage of site analysis due to the 
absence of any necessary engineering or site grading that would require the accuracy of field-run 
survey data. IMEG does note that further analysis of grading and stormwater management 
practices would require a detailed site survey, and that further analysis of soils on the property is 
recommended for further engineering analysis. The base map was supplemented with 
information gathered during an in-person field visit by IMEG personnel on February 17th, 2025. 
This field visit allowed more detailed observations to take place regarding the existing conditions 
of the property, and to also noting the approximate locations of existing infrastructure that was 
not apparent or available from digital public records. The combination of digital data and 
observations in the field comprises the information shown in the plans prepared by IMEG at this 
stage of the project.   

The second portion of the site analysis was based on a review of local codes and ordinances 
that impact the developability of the subject site. A synthesis of the physical site analysis and 
codified requirements identified important physical constraints and considerations for the 
redevelopment of this site, including some areas of opportunity that have been identified at this 
stage. Physical constraints are generally shown in the IMEG plans delivered at this stage, while 
further explanation of some of this analysis is included within the body of the Site Analysis portion 
of this document. Lastly, constraints specifically related to code conformance are generally 
explained in the Site Analysis portion of this document.  Further information on the Site Analysis 
as well as the plans referenced above can be found in Section 3: Program Identification on pages 
22 through 27 of this document. 
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III. PROGRAM IDENTIFICATION 
 

A. PROGRAM SUMMARY 

The Town of Berlin has worked diligently with the BCIA and other stakeholders to identify the 
needs and highest priorities of the community for this project.  Following the completion of the 
BEACON survey completed in the Fall of 2024, major needs were identified to help inform the 
program space summary.  According to the survey, which is further detailed in section IV of this 
study, the top five desired activities to be held at the community center were: Youth programs, 
fitness classes, social events, health and wellness, and sports and recreation.  The top five 
requested facilities are community meeting / gathering space, outdoor space, swimming pool, 
multi-sport indoor recreation space, exercise equipment and space.  

The following building program was established to address the desired program and activity 
needs of the Town of Berlin residents.  The following list was developed to serve as a benchmark 
for potential building size and ultimate budgetary recommendations. 

Potential Building Components: 

Indoor Spaces: 

- Recreational Pool sized to hold USA high-school competition swim meets, swim lessons, 
water aerobics classes for seniors, etc. 

- Multi-Purpose Gymnasium / Community room that can be divided and used for major 
public events as well as indoor sports. 

- Functional fitness room to host small group fitness classes. 
- Indoor walking-track either around the gymnasium or elevated above. 
- Flexible health services office space for physicals, vision, hearing, etc. 
- Historical displays integrated into circulation space. 
- Small video viewing room for historic films, video interviews, etc. 
- Special events rooms (birthday parties, meetings, etc.) 
- Computer / technology lab (flexible with laptop cart, data, power, etc.) 
- Community kitchen / demonstration kitchen 
- Head Start program classrooms. 
- Head Start support, kitchen, offices, etc. 

Outdoor Spaces: 

- Athletic Fields 
- Walking Trail 
- Community Garden 
- Outdoor Classroom 
- Head Start Playground 
- Patios / Pavilion / Outdoor Gathering spaces 
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Figure 5: Preliminary Space Summary Table 
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Figure 14: Sample Images of Administrative / Operations Spaces 
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Figure 15: Sample Images of Outdoor spaces (Outdoor Classroom, Playground, Community Garden) 
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D. SITE ANALYSIS 

An analysis of applicable code regulations for The Town of Berlin (TOB) yielded some insights 
into the development potential of the subject site. Without a defined program, facility size, or defined 
mix of uses at this time, this analysis provides broad insights into potential constraints and 
opportunities based on the code requirements for the R-3 Zoning District. 

Site and Building Constraints / Requirements per TOB Code: 

1. Maximum primary building height is 50’ 
2. Maximum “accessory structure” height is 25’, or 1 ½ stories 
3. Yard requirements: 35’ Front, 25’ Side, 40’ Rear (as shown in IMEG exhibit) 

3.1. No proposed structures are permitted within yards 
4. A minimum of 30% Open Space is required 
5. Parking should be screened by vegetation and ideally located away from roads and behind 

buildings 
6. Parking areas shall be graded and paved with asphalt or similar material, and be curbed 

6.1. Curbing of paved areas requires additional stormwater management infrastructure 
7. Proposed parking lot lighting shall be turned off after normal business hours 
8. Parking shall be provided to accommodate normal requirements for the use, as determined by the 

planning director. 
 

Site Constraints per Existing Conditions Study: 

1. Site Access and Vehicle Circulation 
1.1. Two site entrances along Flower Street provide ample vehicular access and circulation 

1.1.1. On-site observation showed a preference for the southern point of access for site entry, 
and the northern access point for exit 

1.2. Current vehicle circulation along ‘front of site’ could be a logical location for future parking 
area, despite TOB code indicating preference for parking behind buildings and away from 
roads 

1.2.1. Pushing parking behind buildings would limit the interaction between the interior 
building uses and possible outdoor facilities located at the rear of the property 

1.3. Existing pavement would need to be entirely removed and replaced regardless of ultimate site 
design, based on current degrading surface quality 

1.3.1. Impervious paving area is a consideration at site plan for determining stormwater 
management scheme 

1.4. Parking count or requirement is highly dependent on the uses proposed on the site 
 

2. Pedestrian Access and Circulation 
2.1. One existing sidewalk on the property runs the length of the Flower Street Frontage. 

2.1.1. No formal connection between the street and existing facility exists. 
2.2. What appears to be an abandoned right-of-way from Maple Avenue connects to the center of 

the subject site 
2.2.1. This connection is an opportunity for an additional point of pedestrian access to the site 
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3. Building envelope 

3.1. Existing buildings are located at the tipping point of topography on the site 
3.1.1. Pushing proposed buildings or parking further rear than the current building envelope 

would likely involve more earth-work at construction and possible import/export of dirt for 
proposed grading scheme 
 

4. Outdoor amenities 
4.1. Current scheme of placing outdoor amenities (i.e. play yards) at rear on existing slope is 

advantageous to drainage and extended useability of these types of outdoor spaces 
4.1.1. Outdoor amenities located in flat, low-lying field at rear of site would mean they are 

muddy or wet after rain events 
4.2. Proposed amenities within low-lying areas will need to be designed to function in wet soils 

4.2.1. An example could be a paved sports court accessed by a well-drained trail 
4.3. Outdoor amenities that cannot avoid the possibly wet soil will need to employ stormwater 

management and drainage design solutions to convey water off-site 
4.3.1. An example is a community garden that drains into vegetated swales or in-ground 

drains 
 

5. Stormwater Management 
5.1. The existing pond on the property may assist in meeting the required stormwater 

management requirements for the site 
5.2. Additional facilities that may treat water quality, or retain water during storm events, may be 

required on the subject site to meet state regulations. The size and location of these facilities 
are highly dependent on the ultimate size and arrangement of the future site and proposed 
infrastructure 

5.2.1. The amount of impervious area on the property is a critical metric to determine the 
course of action for future stormwater management practices, and this has not been 
determined at this phase of the project 

5.3. Bioretention facilities that may be required are opportunities for informal and self-lead 
education for visitors of all ages to learn about plants, bugs, animals and the water-cycle 
 

6. Utilities 
6.1. Existing utilities observed on the property (not verified through site survey) are: 

6.1.1. Electricity 
6.1.2. Telephone 
6.1.3. Verizon (cable or internet) 
6.1.4. Public Water 
6.1.5. Public Sanitary Sewer 

6.2. Propane / natural gas storage yard was observed at rear of existing buildings 
6.2.1. Indicates no gas main available for service to site 

 
7. Vegetation 

7.1. Existing vegetation at the front of the property is largely healthy and of reasonable 
appearance and maintenance 

7.1.1. This vegetation has the potential to be retained and incorporated in site redevelopment 
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7.2. Existing vegetation at the rear of the property appears to be a combination of native and 

invasive species that are struggling with invasive vines and weeds growing over woody trees 
and shrubs 

7.2.1. This vegetation should not be seen as a constraint for redevelopment and may be 
preserved or replaced as-needed 

7.3. Vegetation within the fenced area for the wetland pond is primarily native and pioneer species 
of good health, and should remain undisturbed in its natural state 

 

Synthesis of constraints: 

The proposed site has a broad spectrum of possible layouts and configurations of uses and 
functions based on the physical and codified constraints. Approximately 2.34 acres of consolidated 
land along the Flower Street frontage is considered to be “developable” based on preliminary 
analysis. An additional area of approximately 1.90 acres has development potential at the rear of the 
property. Based on the observed qualities of these two areas, it seems most appropriate to advise 
that the building and parking areas remain at the front of the site in the “developable area” and the 
“moderately developable area” be utilized for auxiliary and outdoor uses, such as play fields, 
community gardens, and gathering spaces.  

The site has some constraints that are inflexible, which largely revolve around drainage and 
stormwater. The existing pond and wetland area must remain undisturbed, and is not eligible to be 
redeveloped. The area to the north of the pond, which is flat and open field today, it low lying and 
susceptible to ponding water during and after storm events due to the shallow slope and low elevation 
of this land. These two constraints combined influence much of the program of this site and will be a 
determining factor in how the site is utilized, and what types of outdoor amenities may be provided at 
the rear of the site. 

With the consideration of access, the site is well suited for vehicular access. Two site 
entrances and the site’s situation near an intersection makes navigating to the site by car flexible from 
a few different directions. The subject site appears to be positioned in a way that could also benefit 
from additional points of pedestrian access, both formal and informal, which may provide benefit to 
users interested in walking to the community center. Providing ample and safe pedestrian access to 
the property should be a priority, and an accessible route from the Flower Street right-of-way to all 
proposed amenity areas of the property should be established. 

Lastly, the TOB codes and ordinances are largely favorable to a redevelopment of a community 
center at this location (Zoned R-3). Currently, there are no red flags based on IMEG’s code analysis 
and it appears that the site design and program of the site may be pursued and analyzed against the 
constraints outlined in his document. A primary consideration with the code requirement will be the 
parking. Providing ample parking to ensure free and available access to all is critical, however, 
planning for too much excess parking will have an impact on stormwater management, cost, and 
overall site functionality since parking lots are not technically an amenity serving the community, but 
are just a means to access the amenities on site. A careful look at the true minimum and maximum 
number of parking spaces should be assessed while determining the program of the site to ensure 
parking is appropriately sized. 
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Figure 16: Existing Site Features 
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Figure 17: Site Observation Analysis 
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The following figures represent the vision boards and the data collected from the 
community feedback.  The bulleted points below each vision board summarize the comments 
collected from the engagement events as well as from the feedback cards distributed throughout 
the Feasibility Study time period. 

HISTORIC DISPLAYS  

 

Figure 28: Dot Voting Activity: Historic Display Mood Board 

�x The inclusion of Town history, presented in a visual timeline, is very important. 
�x Community members greatly liked the idea of an interactive, tactile display that would offer 

appeal to younger residents. 
�x Most importantly, the feeling was that the Community Center needs to link East and West 

Berlin. 
�x Have the display flow throughout the building, not just housed in a single room or section.   

o Include historical information in external spaces too. 
�x Displays should be interactive. 

o Displays should be easily updated – locally produced videos, touch screens, tactile.   
�x Include section on how government works so that residents know how to be involved in local 

and higher government levels. 
�x History of both East and West Berlin 
�x Include portions about ancestry and possibly a way to research one’s family.  
�x Include a portion dedicated to music and the arts in the area. 
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                       Figure 29: Dot Voting Activity: Historic Display Community Feedback Data Graph 

RECREATIONAL SPACES 

 

Figure 30: Dot Voting Activity: Recreational Spaces Mood Board 

�x It is very important to include areas and activities that can involve all ability levels, kids and 
seniors.  

�x The proposed gym area with an indoor walking track is exactly what is needed.   
�x In material selections, there was an expressed interest in using recycled materials. 
�x Use indoor recreations space for community team sports (3 on 3, dodgeball, indoor soccer). 
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�x The gym should include retractable basketball hoops in the gym. 
�x Do not duplicate any currently existing exterior recreational spaces.   
�x The inclusion of a simple catering kitchen adjacent to the gym space would support the ability 

to use the gym as a rental location. 
�x Concern raised about rental areas specifically pertaining to alcohol on site. 
�x There need to be strict guidelines and oversight. 
�x Kids need to have recreational spaces for team sports. 

 
             Figure 31: Dot Voting Activity: Recreational Spaces Community Feedback Data Graph 

GATHERING SPACES 

Figure 32: Dot Voting Activity: Gathering Spaces Mood Board 
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�x Concerns about ensuring spaces are accessible and safe for all.  
�x Provide spaces for gardening and education space for healthy food preparation. 
�x Space should be available for independent community activities. 
�x Questions were asked about the maintenance cost for the interior and exterior spaces.  
�x It is very important to keep all spaces clean, comfortable, and inviting. 
�x Ensure that there is strong and reliable Wi-Fi. 
�x There is no need for a traditional computer center.  Most have in-house computers but 

supplying a computer cart for those that don’t, would be wonderful. 
�x Keep all ability levels in mind, not just physical but mental. 

o Residents with ADHD and/or Autism should have places to feel comfortable.   
�x Strong desire that shared spaces should have a “café” feel. 
�x Indoor film viewing would be nice (no need to replicate an exterior viewing space since that 

exists at another local location) 
�x Provide a performance stage that can be easily stored. 
�x Concessions, canteen, or fresh vending would be needed. 
�x Staffing is extremely important. 
�x Classrooms to provide information on health, diet, and exercise 
�x Monthly access to nursing services – look into partnership with local hospital 
�x Eye care, diabetes issues, blood pressure checks. 
�x Gathering spaces to hold Town meetings.  Keeping meetings here will provide access and 

visibility for the younger residents. 
�x Importance placed on insuring that the sound systems/microphones in the meeting rooms will 

function.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

              Figure 33: Dot Voting Activity: Gathering Spaces Community Feedback Data Graph 
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AQUATIC SPACES 

 

Figure 34: Dot Voting Activity: Aquatics Spaces Mood Board 

�x Some of the participants at the May 6th meeting were not energetic about the aquatic spaces.  
They see the need for the pool, but they did not have any particular interest.  

�x Concerns were raised about access to the pool.   
�x A question was asked about the policies for individuals outside of the Berlin limits to have 

access to the pool. 
�x Ensure that the pool is designed so that it can fulfill many needs. 

o Swim team 
o Swim lessons  
o Water exercise classes 

�x Senior/youth section with zero entry option 
�x Diving well 
�x Provide private changing rooms for family use. 
�x Rooms should include everything in one room – lavatory, toilet, shower, etc.  It should not just 

be a large changing room. 
�x The changing spaces should also provide gender neutral options.   
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          Figure 35: Dot Voting Activity: Aquatic Spaces Community Feedback Data Graph 

OUTDOOR SPACES 

 

Figure 36: Dot Voting Activity: Outdoor Spaces Mood Board 

�x Include the following in the general design: 
o Plenty of shaded areas and seating.  Keep some shade and seating in more quiet 

secluded areas. 
o Seating of various types and ability levels – inclusion of all ages.   
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o Provide enough trashcans so that the exterior areas can be kept clean. 
o Provide an outdoor walking/running track. 
o It would be nice to have an exterior performance area – amphitheater. 
o Easy access to restrooms.   
o Provide adequate lighting to keep spaces safe. 

�x Usage of exterior spaces 
o Town Events 
o Meetings and gathering spaces (outdoor weddings and banquets) 

�x Instead of a traditional playground, a splash pad could be an extension of the aquatic space 
but could be planned to allow for usage in all seasons.  It could be a playground in the cooler 
months. 

�x Make sure there are water fountains or bottle filling spaces spaced throughout the exterior 
spaces. 

�x Stations for body weight workouts.   
�x Provide spaces for exterior classrooms. 
�x Concerns about access to the exterior spaces during afterhours. 
�x Dog park 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 37: Dot Voting Activity: Outdoor Spaces Community Feedback Data Graph 
 

GENERAL NOTES 

The following are comments and concerns that were voiced in both sessions but were not directly 
related to any specific area. 

�x Access to the Community Center should be open and free to all residents during regular 
operating hours.  Ensure that all members of the community have equal access to the 
Community Center.   

�x All spaces need to be monitored during operational hours. 
�x Staffing and volunteers will be very important. 
�x The material selections need to be long-lasting, not trendy.   
�x There was a lot of interest in the hours of operation.   
�x Keep rental fees for private events regulated. 
�x Include a location for recycling collection on site. 
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�x Provide access to technology/computers. 
�x Provide onsite counseling for residents. 
�x The center should be a hurricane emergency shelter. 
�x Allow location for concession stand and/or food and drink machines. 
�x Community Center should provide space for summer and holiday camps. 
�x Concern about the staffing and volunteer needs for the center to function.  
�x Provide a safe location for very small children.   
�x Visibility from space to space would be nice. 
�x Nursing/childcare area should be included. 
�x Concerns expressed about having no unattended youth on site 
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MOTION OF THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL 2025-48 

 
 
 

 
A motion of the Mayor and Council of the Town of Berlin APPROVING THE PURCHASE OF ONE 
(1) KUBOTA D2206 RTV FROM BURKE EQUIPMENT COMPANY IN THE AMOUNT OF $23,835.00. 
 
 
Furthermore, this motion authorizes the reallocation of capital purchase funds within the Public 
Works Street Department, specifically $24,000 in existing funds, $20,000 from the deferred 
Zero Turn Mower project, and $4,000 in surplus from the Ford F250 Truck line item, to fully 
fund the purchase. 
 
 
 
APPROVED this ______day of _______________, 2025, by the Council of the Town of Berlin, 
Maryland, by affirmative vote of ____ to ____ opposed with ____ abstaining and ____ absent. 
 

         
  _____________________________________ 

      Dean Burrell, Sr. Vice President of the Council 
 
 
Approved this ____day of _____________, 2025, by the Mayor of the Town of Berlin. 
 
 
      _____________________________________ 
      Zack Tyndall, Mayor, President of the Council 
 
 
 
Attest: ___________________________ 
 Mary Bohlen, Town Administrator 
 

Agenda Item 5 c
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TOWN OF BERLIN GENERAL FEE SCHEDULE

FY2026 FY 2027 FY 2028 FY 2029 FY 2030
effective 7/1/2025 effective 7/1/2026 effective 7/1/2027 effective 7/1/2028 effective 74/1/2029

Board of Zoning Appeals Fees
K)1*-/:"R))"#"528,"1.()*0-,-/:"74,0, $525.00 $550 $575 $600 $625

HDC Fee
K3E">55)1*1/7)I+)(-)< $100.00 $110 $120 $130 $140

Other Planning Dept. Fees
QU71(10-4/IV*1.-/:"F)*6-0 $350.00 $360 $375 $400 $450
3)642-0-4/"F)*6-0 $210.00 $250 $275 $300 $350
T8*/"F)*6-0 $40.00 $45 $50 $55 $60
H4/-/:"E)*0-B-710)"B4*"791/:)"4B"8,) $145.00 $150 $155 $160 $165
>//)U10-4/"+)W8),0"#"528,"1.()*0-,-/:"74,0,L $525.00 $550 $575 $600 $625

Stormwater Management Review Fees

Single Family Dwellings Minimum fee of $850.00 Minimum fee of $875 Minimum fee of $900.00 Minimum fee of $925.00 Minimum fee of $950.00

X5"04" $!%!!!",W "B0 "4B".-,08*A1/7)
$10.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$11.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance
$11.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance
$12.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance
$14.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance

V*)10)*"091/" $!%!!!",W "B0 "4B".-,08*A1/7)
$3.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$3.25 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$3.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$3.75 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$4.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
>..-0-4/12"*)(-)<,"#")179 $275.00 $300.00 $325.00 $350.00 $375.00
@-/4*"*)(-,-4/,"04"155*4()."521/, $275.00 $300.00 $325.00 $350.00 $375.00

Multi-Family, Agricultural, Commercial, Industrial and 
Institutional Structures and Uses

Minimum fee of $1375.00 Minimum fee of $1400.00 Minimum fee of $1450.00 Minimum fee of $1475.00 Minimum fee of $1500.00

X5"04"NN!%!!!",W "B0 "4B".-,08*A1/7)
$15.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$15.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$16.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$16.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$17.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 

V*)10)*"091/"NN!%!!!",W "B0 "4B".-,08*A1/7)
$4.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$4.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$5.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$5.50 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
$6.00 per 1,000 square feet of 

disturbance 
+)(-)<"B)),"-/728.)"4/)"*)(-)<")179"4B"09)"E4/7)50"
F21/%";-0)"3)()2456)/0"F21/"1/."R-/12"F21/"B4*"1"04012"4B"
09*))"Y$Z"*)(-)<, 

Additional reviews: $425 each Additional reviews: $450 each Additional reviews: $475 each Additional reviews: $500 each Additional reviews: $525 each

@-/4*"*)(-,-4/,"04"155*4()."521/, $425.00 $450.00 $475.00 $500.00 $525.00
[1-()*"+)W8),0," $275.00 flat fee $300.00 flat fee $325.00 flat fee $350.00 flat fee $375.00 flat fee

Impact Fees (est. 2005)
Residential per dwelling unit $2,000.00

Commercial $1 per sq. foot of bldg.

L>.()*0-,-/:"E4,0,"A-22)."04"1552-71/0"<9)/"-/(4-7)."04"09)"P4</ 

O40)G"\65170"R)),"1*)"78**)/02?",)0"A?"P4</"E4.) "+)(-,-4/"<482."*)W8-*)"1/"'*.-/1/7) ">"B4*612"B))",08.?"-,"5*454,)."B4*"R]NC 

PENDING REVIEW

Review fees include one review each of the Concept Plan, Site Development Plan and Final Plan for a total of 
three (3) reviews.

O'PQG"R)),":4"-/04")BB)70"S82?" "4B")179"?)1* ";79).82)".4),"/40"*)B2)70"122"B)),%"791*:),%"8,1:)"*10),%")07 "791*:)."A?"09)"P4</"4B"T)*2-/ "F2)1,)"74/0170"09)"155*45*-10)"3)51*06)/0"B4*"1..-0-4/12"-/B4*610-4/ 
F1:)"N"4B"$
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TOWN OF BERLIN GENERAL FEE SCHEDULE

FY2026 FY 2027 FY 2028 FY 2029 FY 2030
effective 7/1/2025 effective 7/1/2026 effective 7/1/2027 effective 7/1/2028 effective 74/1/2029

OTHER FEES
Parks Fees

F1*="R17-2-0?"+),)*(10-4/ $75.00 ($35 returned) $80.00 ($35 returned) $85.00 ($35 returned) $90.00 ($35 returned) $100.00 ($35 returned)

F1*="Q2)70*-7 $18.00 $20.00 $22.00 $24.00 $26.00
Business License/Permit Fees (annual)

T8,-/),,"^-7)/,)"R)) $150.00
^4/:#0)*6"+)/012"^-7)/,)"R)) $75.00/unit

Peddlers and Solicitors - Added with Res '25-06 $150/Company plus $50/person
To follow Business License Fee 

increases (exact per 
company/proportionate per person

+Short-Term Rental License Fees
;P+"^-7)/,)">552-710-4/"R))# ,0"-,,81/7) $350.00

^-7)/,)"B))"1B0)*"B-*,0"?)1*"YB-*,0"?)1*"-,"1552-710-4/"B))"_"
2-7 "B))Z

$200.00

Commercial Trash Collection
Solid Waste

95-Gal. Waste Wheeler: Cost per additional can (to 
purchase) 

$105.00 $110.00 $115.00 $120.00 $125.00

"+),-.)/0-12# "71/IE466)*7-12#N"5*4(-.)."10"/4"74,0
COMMERCIAL COLLECTION (billed quarterly)

E'@@Q+E\>^"E>O"F*-7)"5)*")179"1..-0-4/12"LL $160.00 $170.00 $180.00 $190.00 $200.00

Police Department
Report Fees

+)54*0, $10.00
F-708*), $50.00
`-.)4 $75.00

>.(1/7)."E422-,-4/"+)54*0, $10.00
Fingerprint Fees:

;010)"1/."R).)*12"E1*., $60.00
;010)"'/2? $45.00
RT\"E1*. $25.00

_;94*0#P)*6"+)/012"^-7)/,)"R)),"1*)",010)."-/"E4.)">*0 "\\%";)7 "a#$!Y.Zb"791/:),"<482."*)W8-*)"16)/.-/:"'*.-/1/7) 

LLE466)*7-12"7422)70)." c"<))= "\B"78,046)*"*)W8),0,"6820-52)"5)*"<))=%"791*:)"<-22"A)"1774*.-/:2? 

No increase recommended at time 
of approval of Res. '25-04

No increase recommended at time 
of approval of Res. '25-04

PENDING REVIEW

O'PQG"R)),":4"-/04")BB)70"S82?" "4B")179"?)1* ";79).82)".4),"/40"*)B2)70"122"B)),%"791*:),%"8,1:)"*10),%")07 "791*:)."A?"09)"P4</"4B"T)*2-/ "F2)1,)"74/0170"09)"155*45*-10)"3)51*06)/0"B4*"1..-0-4/12"-/B4*610-4/ 
F1:)"$"4B"$
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August 11, 2025 
Weekly Report 

 
 

Departments This Week: 

Economic and Community Development  

• Berlin is now part of the destination trail featured on OceanCity.com 

• Presented a $5000 façade grant check to Bay Four LLC for the completion of their peach shed 
makeover.  

• Attended the Ghost Museum ribbon-cutting 

• Was asked by DHCD to join the panel with the Maryland Economic Development Association, 
discussing successful downtowns as part of their continuing education courses.  

• This Sunday in Berlin:  
o Chefs Challenge begins at 9 AM with (5) of Berlin's  Chef's competing for the golden 

ticket to go to the world championship. they will be cooking downtown on N. Main 
Street; all are welcome to watch.  

o 2nd Sunday Art and Vintage Market in the Berlin welcome center parking lot. 
o Chamber Music by the Sea will perform at the Mermaid Museum, the Berlin welcome 

center and Reverie Wine Bar; starts at 3pm.  
o The Taylor Museum will have a free concert on the lawn by Slomfire at 6 PM.  

Electric 

• Demands, Meter Reads & Solar Reads 

• Henry Park-Assist with drainage issue 

• South Main Street-Repair UG Service 

• RT 818 & Ataturk Lane-750 UG Primary Installation 

• Power Plant-Peak Shaving Generation 

• Henry Park-Install Electrical Panel-National Night Out 

• Circuit 210-Pole Top Maintenance 

• Various Locations-Street Light Repairs & Tree Trimming 

• 113 Schoolfield Street-Summer Gathering Event-Prep Work 

• Starting Electric AMI Meter project 

Finance Director  
Continues to work on:  

• FY 2025 year-end closing, finalizing purchase orders, accounts receivable reports 
• State of Maryland Energy fund assistance distribution to electric residential customers, 

compliance and reporting to MD PSC, bill reconfiguration to reflect one-time credit- Michelle 
• FY 2025 Audit preparation and planning, schedule, and engagement 
• FY 2025 end-of-year performance. Review actual vs budgeted, general ledger review 
• FY 2025 capital projects for fixed assets, recording inventory records 
• Grants, water loans, public works bond, electric AMI meters bond 
• Opioid settlements, outstanding plan, and questions. Online meeting to complete the reports. 
• Bank accounts review, collateral coverage, interest rates. Interest income rates have been 

brought up to 3% for all the market accounts. Appreciation of BOC services. Changes to FDIC 
collateral rules, accounts' structure change to reflect it. 

• CDA Bond paperwork, expenditures and draws for AMI Electric and Public Works building. 
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• Delinquent accounts review and submission to collections. 
• Public Service Commissioner's reports and submissions, PCA calculations - Michelle 
• DBF invoices review and processing- Melissa and Linda 
• EA invoices review and processing- Melissa and Linda 
• RE tax reductions in assessments- Dollar General appeal. Snow Hill Appeal Cort with D. Gaskill. 
• Credit card payments and processing, Bridge Pay end of life and termination of services in 

discussion. 
• Bank reconciliations and journal entries - Melissa 
• Electric rate study paperwork and necessary reports for evaluation 
• Working with Booth and Assoc- work in process 
• Water and electric meter readings- Michelle 
• Smart metering project planning and Tyler integration- work in process 
• Check processing and credit card payments, review registers, checks, and the Town’s card 

payments - Shirley 
• Department meetings scheduled, projects, and planning. 
• New department positions filled. New accountant job with ongoing training. New CS 

representative start date 08/11 
• Implementation of new Tyler modules for code enforcement, assets, and project accounting. 
• Tech MD new Sequel server and Tyler migration, meetings and discussions. 

Human Resources Director 

• Completed the onboarding process for a new Accountant, Linda Johnston, on Monday, July 
28th.   

• Will be onboarding a new Customer Service Representative, Josephine McGraw, on 08/11/25. 

• Still working with Jamey, LGIT, insurance adjusters, and engineers on the Franklin Ave. insurance 
claim - there was a subsequent claim filed after repairs started - they are scheduled to come on-
site on 08/20/25. 

• Filed a workers' compensation claim. 

• Working with other staff members to order food and plan for the staff gathering on 08/07/25 - 
most town offices will be closed for this gathering. 

• Established first round interviews for permit coordinator between 08/12-08/15.   

• Updated phone lists, birthdays, and anniversaries. 

• Processed payroll and all related reports on 07/28/25.  

• Save the dates: 

• Employee Summer Gathering: 08/07/25.  

• Jolly Rogers: 08/23/25. Contact me if you wish to attend. 

• Employee Narcan training: 09/16/25. More information to come. 

• Open positions: 
o Permit Coordinator - Planning 
o Chief Plant Operator - Wastewater 
o Police Communications Officer Part-time - Police  

Planning Department  

• Preparing for the Historic District Commission meeting 8/6/25- 5 cases 

• Preparing for the Planning Commission meeting 8/13/25- 1 case 

• Developing a plan to effectively assume and carry out the duties of the Permit Coordinator while 
the position is vacant 

• Reviewing new applications for the Permit Coordinator position 

08.11.25 Council Packet Page 137 of 140 



3 | P a g e  

 

• Secured a new planning consultant with DBF 

• In the process of purchasing a new vehicle for the department 

• Received 6 roofing permits 

• Released permits for 1 sign, 3 roofs, 1 window replacement and 2 new construction single family 
homes 

• Issued notices for 4 tall grass, 2 grass clippings in the roadway, 1 no 911 address numbers on 
house, 1 junk, 5 exterior dwelling maintenance, 2 inoperable vehicles, 1 notice of unregistered 
STR, 1 plant growth into public street, 4 citations 

• Preparing data for interactive map (Town boundary, Zoning, Arts & entertainment, etc.) 

Police Department 

• 7/10, Chief Downing attended the Eastern Shore Law Enforcement Coordination Quarterly 
Intelligence Call. 

• 7/29, The Berlin Police Department hosted the monthly Apartment Manager’s meeting. A/Cpl 
Bratten coordinated the meeting of four managers attending, representing seven different 
properties. Discussion included current problem units and evictions, parking and towing policies, 
additions and upgrades of some camera systems. 

• 7/31, Cpl Marshall chaperoned the Berlin Youth Club (Worcester Youth & Family Counseling 
Services) as the Berlin Police Department sponsored the children to the Altitude Trampoline 
Park and Delmar Pizza. 

• 8/2, Lt Fisher and Cpl Lloyd assisted the Snow Hill Police Department with the Blessing of the 
Combines. 

• 8/2, Sgt Bragg, A/Cpl Bratten, and PFC R. Collins provided traffic control, and safety and security 
for the annual Pech Festival. 

• Collisions  – 6 

• Arrest –  6 

Public Works 

• Assisted in setting up for the Peach Festival, closed streets, and maintained trash cans. Great 
event with a lot of attendees. 

• Cut grass, beautified, and helped the Berlin Police Department prepare for National Night Out 

• The EWF mulch has been set for the new climbers at SDP, so the new playground additions are 
in full use. 

• We have continued to trim trees along town streets that could potentially come into contact 
with vehicles/pedestrians under certain conditions. We will continue to clear all town streets 
and sidewalks of these issues in the coming weeks. 

• Normal trash/recycling collection continues weekly. 

• Weekly street sweeping/maintenance is taking place as well. 

• Grass cutting and weed trimming in town parks and town-owned areas are being completed 
daily as weather allows. 

Water Resources 

• Fixed water leak on Flower ST 

• Cleaned 346 West and William ST lift stations. Both had pumps down 

• Repaired Graham Ave lift station 

• Pressed sludge 

• Helped set up and break down National Night Out 

• Installed new actuator on influent SBR 2 
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• Working on monitoring well samples 

• Fixed leak on Bay ST 

• Finishing well #2 from water main break 

• Held progress meeting for well #1 

• Getting food for the staff gathering 

• Working on reports for MDE 
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Check Run Report 
will be posted when available. 
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